Minutes of the Rendham Parish Council Meeting

Held in Rendham Village Hall Monday 11th November 2019 at 7.30pm

Public Forum – No one in attendance
1. Present – Cllr’s  Willett (Chair), Bennion, Field, Gleeson, Morford, Thomas, D’Angelo Turnbull 
2. Apologies for Absence – Cllr. Oaksey, SCC Cllr Burroughes, and District Cllr Cook
3. Minutes of last meeting

Minutes of the last meeting previously circulated and signed as a true record 
4. Declarations of Interest – none
5. Correspondence as circulated
6. Co-option of new Cllrs – Following the resignation of Martin Croucher after 13yrs and Emma Strachan there were two vacancies. Brigitte D’Angelo Turnbull and Carl Maddon Thomas were both Co-opted to the Parish Council which meant that there were now the full eight Councillors. Proposed by Cllr. Bennion and seconded by Cllr. Gleeson. Clerk to set both up on Declaration of Interest scheme. Also new listing on noticeboard.                                                                   CS                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
7. Matters arising from September meeting – To follow
8. District Cllr Cook – Unable to attend but sent a report with following heading (full report on the website)
a) East Suffolk Business and Community Award Winners
b) Community Partnership Workshops 
c) Changes to carton recycling
d) East Suffolk to host Cyclo-cross World Championship
e) Gold award of Greenhouse Café
f) East Suffolk Business Festival returns this Monday
g) A new future for the East Anglia fishing industry
h) Cultural Lowestoft – a celebration on the edge
i) Dog owner fined for failing to clear up after pet
j) More time for residents to have their say on Southwold Harbour Management Committee
k) Runners raise over £1000 for charity
9. County Councillor Stephen Burroughes – Unable to attend but sent a report with the following heading (full report on the website)
a) Illegal Cigarettes seized in Lowestoft
b) New and improved recycling centre to open next month
c) New and improved public right of way for reconstruction
d) SCC leader announces cabinet reshuffle
e) Company to build Lake Lothing crossing gets underway
f) Gritting lorry fleet gets personal touch
g) Primary School scoops sustainable Travel award
h) First time central heating systems for Suffolk residents
i) Launch of Annual Public Health Report
10. Accounts

a) Current Financial Report presented, finance statement is in line with the Budget and therefore it was agreed that the expenses were within acceptable parameters. Although it is slightly higher than the Precept due to the cost of the work on Rendham Green carried out last year and billed this year.                                                                                                                                  
b) Authorisation for Poppy Wreath £18.50. The PC Insurance £286.74(change of supplier, equipment previously only under public liability, now at replacement costs, in the bracket £20,000 to £50,000) Clerk purchase of printer paper £2.95              CS                                                                                          
c) Cheque confirmations – Church Clock maintenance £250
d) Amenity Fund Bids – none
e) Amenity Fund – Authorisation for Website hosting fee £42. Confirmation for Newsletter £39.  Cllr Bennion informed the council that the monies coming from this year’s fete will be £545.33. Currently £1520.57 in account.                                     CS                                                                                                                                                                             
f) Precept for 2020/21 further discussion/Budget statement and decision at the January Meeting

g) Review of Risk Assessment no change. The Asset register, Cllr Field to inform clerk of cost of Assets for PARK 

11. Planning                                                                                                       

a) Awaiting Comments – none
b) RPC Response – Land East of Grove Farm
c) Awaiting East Suffolk decisions – Carlton Meres
d) Decisions – None
e) Carlton Meres – Cllr. Bennion concerned about non response from Planning with regard to his and council concerns. Some concern that the Carlton Meres is being used for Social Housing.  Clerk to write to the District Cllr Cook and copy to SCC Cllr Burroughes.                                                                                                               CS
12. Reports: 

a) Community Police – Two crimes reported for September under Violence and sexual – all under investigation
b) Neighbourhood Watch – Nothing new to report 
c) VHMC – Denis Moore Chairman of Village Hall sent the following report. 
The village hall finances remain in a healthy balance. Legal documentation and checks are up to date. Recent concerns regarding compliance with new regulations concerning discharge from septic tanks have been allayed following further advice. However, the upgrade of the waste system is to be subject of ongoing research and review over the coming months. Further research into upgrading the heating system resulted in the decision to improve the ceiling insulation and lighting and to maintain the existing heating until this was done. The committee consist of nine community members including the required posts of chairman, secretary and treasurer. The vacant posts of deputy chairman and deputy secretary is an issue but does not cause concern. The village hall will be used as a polling station on 12th December 2019 for the general election and I maintain contact with East Suffolk Council to facilitate this event.
Clerk asked to contact Denis Moore as to what the further advice there was on the septic tanks. Also, to ask whether the village hall insurance and the parish Council 1/3rd contribution would be increasing next year as there is the need to plan future costs.                                                                                                                          CS                                                                                                                                 
d) Highways and Footpaths – nothing to report
e) SALC – Cllr. Morford had nothing to report, he will try to attend the AGM at the end of November                                                                                                                 JM                                                                                                                
f) Tree Warden – Cllr. Gleeson sent the following report
The East Anglian Tree Wardens Forum 2019 was held on that really wet Sunday in October and attendees heard talks on such diverse subjects as tree disease, recording and management of data, the importance of engagement with the younger generation as regards trees and environment, the Value of our tree heritage - both economic and social, community tree planting projects and changing practices of tree and hedge care and planting following changing science.  I found particularly interesting, Gerry Barnes, of UEA’s School of History, talking about the history of tree management and disease since 1600 (a new book). It was fascinating to have pointed out how man’s relationship with and effect on the environment resonates with the same themes down through the centuries.  Jon Stokes, Director of Trees and Science at the Tree Council also gave a talk on climate change and the need for a nationwide change of mindset to alleviate/counter this threat.  Of particular relevance was a plea to change the way hedges are cut- leave them bushier by a hands width at the base and keep topped.  He also said there was scientific evidence that this practice along with deeper field margins could improve the yields from arable fields. Controversially, we heard more trees need to be planted within hedgerows and more hedgerows joined up to other hedgerows to allow safe transit of small mammals.  There is also a push to restore and plant more Orchards - not only to safeguard our native varieties but as a carbon storage facility (roots and undisturbed ground) and establish community woodland projects. Much emphasis was also placed on environmental biosecurity, which is understandable given our focus recently on the ever increasing number of trees diseases. We will see a tightening up of import restrictions and arboriculturally practices to try and combat this. Additionally, expect to see a surge in home grown trees and those grown from seed. Much of this already in the minds of and disseminated by Defra and Network Rail and National Power Networks but now been brought to a wider audience. Galvanising action 

So here we are in late autumn and, as predicted, the autumnal display of colour has been fantastic. The trees are still suffering as can be seen in the landscape (Ash, Oak, Chestnut and Sweet Chestnut) but the beauty is still there. As I walk around the village and it's environs I am constantly in awe of the power of nature to carry on and in all it’s abundance and variety- and what a display fruit and fungi we are seeing this year.  Truly a “Season of mists and mellow fruitfulness; Close bosom friend of the maturing sun; Conspiring with him to load and bless. (Keats - Ode to Autumn).
g) PARK – See below
h) Village Website – Nothing new to report
13. PARK Constitution – Following a meeting with the PARK committee they decided that the PC should take over the running of PARK and therefore dissolved the committee. As a result, no further work has been done on the constitution, name change etc. Cllr. Field is looking into replacing the gate. The ROSPA check was carried out in September and all OK. A discussion took place, about what the playing field will be used for. It was also decided to place information in the Street and the village email asking what villagers would like to see PARK used for. Cllr Thomas agreed to write up some information to be sent to the Clerk                                 CS/CT.                                                                                                                                                                      
14. East Suffolk lines Rail Partnership – Cllr. Bennion reported that he had heard that First Bus Company was up for sale. Bus connections were still poor. Saxmundham station development is going to be single storey but there has been very little community support for the work.
15. Telephone Box – Council has not heard anything clerk to enquire about the outcome           CS
16. Tree planting – It was decided to wait until next winter to do any tree planting on Rendham Green. Cllr Gleeson raised concerns about the small slope on the path which due to wet weather has become very slippery. Cllr. Gleeson and Cllr. Bennion to visit and make       suggestions.  

Cllr. Gleeson also raised the issue of the amount of Blackthorn on the green.                   TG/RB  
17. Rendham URC Burial ground – A further tree has fallen on the verge and has since been removed by villager. Clerk has written once again to the URC and has been informed they will look at it. Chris Bishop who lives next door to the burial ground has also written stating her concerns. Cllr. Gleeson Tree Warden will also contact them, Clerk to pass on details.             CS
18. Any Other Business – Cllr Willett raised the issue about the Community Partnerships workshops. Clerk to forward him more details                                                                            CS
Date agreed for 2020 in Rendham Village Hall
 
	Parish Council Meeting
	13th January 2020
	7.30pm

	Parish Council Meeting
	9th March 2020
	7.30pm

	Parish Meeting
	11th May 2020
	7.00pm

	Annual Parish Council Meeting
	11th May 2020
	7.30pm after Parish Meeting

	Parish Council Meeting
	13th July 2020
	7.30pm

	Parish Council Meeting
	14th September 2020
	7.30pm

	Parish Council Meeting
	9th November 2020
	7.30pm


Page 3 of 3

